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Summary:

Full Council approved a supplementary estimate for additional ground floor works – subject to further consideration by Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Executive.

The attached report sets out the detail of the scheme for Members’ consideration.

Recommendations:  It is recommended that:

The ground floor Civic Centre works proceed as outlined in this report.

Contact Officer:
David Atkinson
Ext:
7420


Michael Battersby

5005

INTRODUCTION

1. Full Council at its meeting on 19 July resolved to approve the supplementary estimate of £235,000 for additional works on the ground floor of the Civic Centre.  This was subject to Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee and the Executive approving the final detail of the scheme.

2. This report provides the reasoning behind the scheme and further details.  Layout plans will be available at the meeting.

3. Observations are sought.

4. For the purposes of clarity the supplementary estimate relates to “new” works.  Existing accommodation is being reinstated where possible.

BACKGROUND

5. The floods offer a unique opportunity for the Council to review how it uses its space on the ground floor. 

6. There are certain works that will be required from a statutory perspective in order to keep the building operational – and it is effective to undertake works whilst there are no staff on the ground floor when the builders are present.

STATUTORY CONSIDERATIONS

7. Improvements are required for the building to comply with modern standards.  There is a Fire Officer report that requires compliance with.

8. Specifically these are:-

· Installation of fire breaks particularly around the Ceremonial staircase;

· Substantially improved fire exits;

· Readily accessible first aid, occupational health, expectant persons room (with availability to members of the public);

· Improved security to the building to reduce risk such as bomb, fire or violent crimes;

· Compliance with Disabled Discrimination legislation in respect to the very poor public toilets.


IMPROVEMENTS TO ENHANCE SERVICES

9. All the Council’s public buildings are a visual representation – and should be geared to outward facing service.

10. Specifically the intentions are to:-

· Move the Social Services reception to the ground floor, improving security and making it easily accessible;

· Creating space for co-location and / or Member;

· Arranging the reception areas to reduce confusion to members of the public when entering the building.

GENERAL COMMENTARY

11. In reality, the level of security has changed little since the 1960s with people able to wander freely around large areas of the building – creating potential security and health / safety problems.

12. By controlling access and egress, the Council can improve customer service by ensuring that all customers (whether they are requiring assistance from the Contact Centre, meeting Civic dignitaries or services – including Social Services) are dealt with quickly and correctly – on the ground floor.

13. Also by better design, the Council can create a more welcoming environment that is easier particularly for disadvantaged people such as the disabled and visually impaired. 


OPTIONS

Scheme A:

(i) This looked at a wholesale rearrangement of the ground and first floors.  The aim being to put all outward facing rooms on the ground floor (being Members’ accommodation, co-located rooms, Customer Contact Centre, Committee Rooms and so forth).

(ii) Although in principle, officers would prefer to recommend this route, when costed it worked out to be in the region of £2 million.  Clearly, in the light of the larger Rickergate review, this is not appropriate asset management.


Scheme B:

(i) This looked at a scaled down rearrangement of the ground floor.  The aim being to take on board the main principles adopted for Scheme A but have the first floor remaining fairly untouched.

(ii) An estimate suggests additional funding of £235,000 is required.

ISSUE
COMMENT
COST

Public Toilets
Very poor.  Issues of compliance with Disabled Discrimination, security, health and safety, and equality.
£100,000

Fire exits
Planned to be upgraded.  Current exits not up to standard.  Need new exits installed.
£30,000

Health & Safety
Control of private areas need improving, especially access to Basement and the Tower.  Ceremonial staircase to enclose with glass.  Social Services reception to ground floor.
£45,000

Customer Contact
Slightly better access to Customer Contact Centre needed to manage pedestrian flow effectively 
£30,000

Other minor arrangements
For better layout /co-location space / meeting rooms
£30,000


Total
£235,000

NB
By undertaking these changes, additional space can be created on the ground floor which can be put to better use - although space will be in short supply - and not all demands may be accommodated.

Scheme C:

(i) This would be reinstatement as per the layout immediately prior to the flood.


(ii) This is not recommended on health and safety / Fire Regulations grounds.

INSURANCE POSITION

14. The Council is managing the reinstatement of the flood-affected assets to parameters set out in the insurance policy.  Matters are progressing according to budget and programme.

15. One of the critical issues is the return of Revenues and Benefits from Kingmoor Park.  The insurers will only pay for the rent and rates for this (£15,000 per month) up until November.

16. It is essential that a decision is, therefore, made in respect to this report – otherwise the Council will have to find serious additional funds.

17. At a stage in the autumn, it may be in the Council’s interests to make a settlement with the insurers on any outstanding items.  These negotiations are opening.

CONCLUSIONS

18. The reinstatement of most of the assets are continuing, with a number of the projects completing to schedule and at cost.

19. There is still plenty to do but most of the work will be completed around the turn of the year, at the current rate of implementation.


20. Additional reviews have highlighted some recommendations to improve arrangements particularly the ground floor of the Civic Centre.

21. Improvements to the Civic Centre are commended to implement works to the ground floor as proposed.

CONSULTATION

1.
Consultation / Briefings to date: The Council’s insurers, Fire Officer, Building Recovery Group, CMT, Management Briefing, Portfolio Holders and Council Members.

2.
Consultations / Briefings proposed: JMT, Building Users, Portfolio Holder, County Council Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee.

RECOMMENDATIONS:  It is recommended:

1. That Members input their observations into the proposals;

2. That Members forward any final comments to the Executive.

REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS:

To improve service delivery from City Council assets.

IMPLICATIONS

STAFFING / RESOURCES:  The insurance policies will cover basic reinstatement.  A supplementary estimate for additional items at the Civic Centre is approved subject to Members’ observations.

FINANCIAL: 

Details included within the report.  The use of resources needs to be shown to be in line with the priorities set out in the Corporate Plan.  A decision is critical in order to make sure Revenues and Benefits are accommodated without cost to the Council.

CORPORATE  -  A corporate approach has been adopted in relation to the management of this case according to the Council’s Project Management Guidance.

RISK MANAGEMENT  -  A risk managed approach has been adopted.  Simple reinstatement of the ground floor does not mitigate risk associated with the Civic Centre building.  For example there is an issue regarding public access to private space which can only be satisfactorily resolved through a physical separation.


EQUALITY ISSUES   - The Council’s public toilets in the Civic Centre are a suitable advertisement for a Council that wishes to provide modern facilities for the disabled and baby changing.  


CRIME & DISORDER  - By concentrating all reception areas on the ground floor, any anti-social behaviour in the building should be more easily managed.

IMPACT ON CUSTOMERS –  The ideas in this report are all about improving the external focus of the City Council by making it easier for customers to find services.  
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